OHA Minutes Feb 22, 2012

At Sara’s

Board members in attendance: Wakean, Richard, Heather, Cheryl, Kirsten, Georgia, Sara

7 to 7:30 pm, Executive session: To discuss legal matters.
General Session, Members in attendance: Elise, Marcia, Anna, Linda, Erica, Eddie, Doug.
Approve agenda for this meeting: Approved

Committee work hours: There was a quick discussion about work hours allowed for committee meetings. It was proposed that, similar to the interview committee, work hour credits for committee meetings would be ½ hour per meeting and 1 ½ hours for work done outside of the meeting per committee per year.  This item will be on the agenda for next month. This item needed clarification in advance of committees being started this month.  This restriction is not imposed on the head of the committee as it takes more time to organize the committee then it does to attend a meeting.  Sara made a motion on the subject above (work hours) and the motion carried 5 to 2.
Minutes of last meeting: Approved

Interview committee update: 
There is one space open, there is an applicant in process co-owns a horse and wants the co-owner to be an associate member after (and if) the applicant has been accepted.  This applicant, Page, is next to the interviewed soon.  
Probationary members, associate members, riding partners: A probationary member is a proprietary member. There’s nothing the rules that prohibits probationary members having associate members or riding partners.  Sometimes in the past this was not allowed, other times it has.  Heather made a motion that should the interview committee decide to admit an applicant that co-owns a horse and if that probationary member wants the co-owner to be an associate member, the board would allow this.  Motion seconded, and the motion carried. The associate member would have to be interviewed as usual. Riding partners are OK also.

Updates: Some members are asking when new members are bringing in their horses.  They have six months to do so.  Members will be informed when new horses are soon to arrive.  

Drought: There is a possible issue about drought and how to handle the number of horses that we have on the pasture.  We do not know how this issue will affect our pasture, until we hear from EBMUD. Elise will continue to process Page as an applicant.  Since there has been a long time since the last interview, Eddie will rotate onto the interview committee.  Galen has already served; Heidi is next on the list, then Anna.  (I could not hear which).

Treasurers Report:

Cheryl compiled the figures and suggestions from previous board meetings and issued a final budget report for 2011 and budget for next year, 2012.  She will e-mail the Treasurers Report to the members as soon as the board approves the final budget by e-mail.
EBMUD Report:

It is possible, but not likely, that EBMUD can ask us to take horses off the pasture if there is a drought.  Some cattlemen are being asked to reduce their herds.  There are many ways to handle this if need be.  There is no reason to panic.  Erica will address some of this in the next section.

Rangeland Report:

Erica will walk the pasture with Joe.  Normally this is done later in the year but Erica wanted to plan ahead on pasture rotations.  We don’t know how much grass we will have when we get into the dormant season, (July – March).  There are ways to handle this issue, for example: opening up the pastures to let horses range in larger areas.  There are many adjustments and strategies that can be done.  It was pointed out that we can also feed horses, if absolutely necessary.  Erica will ask Joe if filling empty spaces is a good idea.  We do not have enough information right now to make any decisions.  The important thing to EBMUD is that we keep a healthy residual level of dry matter on the land.
Weeds and invasive species: Erica went through old emails to get the history of our weed issues.  She spoke to Dr. Hansen and Dr. Alpern and about symptoms that we saw.  The objective of her investigation was to see if it’s the plants or something else that might be causing problems.  We also have a 1995 plants census as a resource.  
Forest Meadow: There have been several rotations since April 2010.  The horses were drinking mostly from the Forest Pond and grazed mainly in the upper section of the FM.  We opened the gate early because horses were eating hemlock.  We skipped the fall rotation because of EPM.  When we went back in December, the horses trampled the weeds well but there wasn’t enough forage.  In April 2011 there was extensive hand weed control.  The horses were in Forest Meadow for only 2 ½ days then we opened the Middle Meadow because of the hemlock.  The horses were still using the Forest Pond for water.  In May we mowed and installed a water trough.  In September we mowed again and there was some grass but the horses were again eating emerging hemlock.  Several horses got sick during that rotation.  After speaking to the vets about the matter, it is thought that Fazon had a hemlock reaction but Sassy (possibly) and Scout (likely) were reacting to the dental sedation.  Scout had not been on the Forest Meadow for several days.  Hemlock goes through the system quickly and is not cumulative.  Is it hemlock or something else?  Dexter had a hemlock issue in December, he was seen eating it.  The key to determining what the actual problem could be is: member observation and reporting on the horses in areas where we may have a weed issue.  
Erica’s recommendations: Open the Forest Pond so the horses graze the upper and lower parts of the Forest Meadow.  Hand weed vigorously.  Pull horses out if seen eating hemlock.  Rotation should be only one week in the Forest Meadow.  Fall trampling of hemlock is highly recommended.  Mow hemlock in March. We needed a bigger team of observation volunteers. Please read our Rangeland Management section: http://orindahorsemen.org/node/30. Sign in to the OHA Website, click on Members Only (upper right) and click on Rangeland Management. If you need help signing on to the Website (passwords etc.) contact Eddie.
Dogs near the pond: Instead of the rule that says dogs cannot be near or around the pond (a huge zone), we want to ask EBMUD if we can have a dog within 20 yards of the pond, on a leash, for personal protection. 
Bronwyn and Lucy sharing a space: (Replaced related item, B no longer wants a mule.) There is a past precedent of two members sharing a horse.  Heather will clarify with Bronwyn what her wishes are now.  Note: Since this meeting, Bronwyn has combined her space with Lucies.  They will have one family space; Kajaima will be in it. 
Formal complaint to Board about move from Beer Can/LSR to Lower Meadow: Gailyn filed a formal complaint because Silky slipped and could have been injured during an emergency move.  Both Silky and Kirsten fell into a ravine and could have been hurt.  Upon reflection, hindsight being 20/20, we could have: Left them in one more day and not fed them the moldy hay, started the move earlier, opened the destination gate before starting the move, and moved the wheelbarrow before the horses were moved. It has been past practice for a few members to move a group of horses and the emergency move was approved by many on the Board.  Wakean, as president, will express regrets the incident occurred and we will learn from this experience to put better practices in place in the future.
Planning Grid:  Kirsten is looking into reviving the old Planning Grid.  At one time it was used to open the board meetings for planning purposes.  The board explored ideas to update it for posting on the web for ease of use.  Members would be better served to have one place to look for OHA information.  It was suggested that minutes not be emailed, but instead email a link to the website so everyone would learn to go there to get the minutes and other information. 
One agenda item was postponed because of lack of time:

Possible changes to confinement for incoming horses.
Next meeting: Richard and Alice’s: Wed.  March 28, 7 pm. Address: 50 Fairview, Piedmont. (510) 653-5172. 

Vaccination Clinic dates: March 3: Alpern; March 10: Parker; March 17: Hanson

Thank yous:

Lisa, Alice, Pam, Liz S., Kirsten, Liz F., Jerome, Suzette and Mark: for weeding Middle Meadow. Liz: for weeding the Pond Pasture. (Others?)
Bronwyn: for managing new horse arrivals.

Morris, Cheryl and Allison B.: for helping with the goat grazing survey
Neil: for his ongoing battle with coyote brush and for clearing out a huge amount from the RP 
Elise & Doug: for coordinating move to Plateau Pasture 

Erica: for adding Rangeland Management to the Website

Elise: for coordinating the new member search

Elise, Gailyn, Cheryl, Georgia, Sara, Eddie: for participating on the new member interview committee
Miss anyone? Please let me know! 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Georgia Williams, recording secretary.
